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TESTIMONY ON SENATE BILL NO. 2859, RELATING TO OPEN GOVERNMENT. 
 
TO THE HONORABLE CLAYTON HEE, CHAIR,  
 AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE: 
 
 My name is Celia Suzuki, Licensing Administrator for the Professional and 

Vocational Licensing Division (“Division”), Department of Commerce and Consumer 

Affairs (“Department”).  The Department appreciates the opportunity to testify in support 

of Senate Bill No. 2859, Relating to Open Government. 

The purpose of Senate Bill No. 2859 is to allow board members to hear 

testimony for a meeting canceled due to lack of quorum, to attend informational 

meetings, and to discuss board business via social media.  The bill also provides for the 

electronic filing of meeting notices. 
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TESTIMONY ON SENATE BILL 2859 
RELATING TO OPEN GOVERNMENT 

by 
Jodie F. Maesaka-Hirata, Director 

Department of Public Safety 

 
Senate Committee on Judiciary and Labor 

Senator Clayton Hee, Chair 
Senator Maile S.L. Shimabukuro, Vice Chair 

 
Thursday, February 2, 2012; 9:30 A.M. 

State Capitol, Room 016 
 

Chair Hee, Vice Chair Shimabukuro, and Members of the Committee: 

 The Department of Public Safety (PSD) supports Senate Bill (SB) 2859 because it 

improves government efficiency through the use of technology.  The measure will 

facilitate Meeting Notices to be more readily available to the public and simplifies the 

filing process for State Boards and Commissions.  The use of electronic filings on the 

State’s electronic calendar will support a “green initiative” by eliminating paper copies, 

while also improving the transparency of government.  The ultimate goal is achieved by 

rebuilding public confidence in government through this measure.  

Thank you for the opportunity to present this testimony. 
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Senate Bill No. 2859 

Relating to Open Government 
 

WRITTEN TESTIMONY ONLY 
 
 

TO CHAIRPERSON CLAYTON HEE AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE: 
 

Thank you for the opportunity to provide testimony on S.B. No. 2859. 

The purpose of S.B. No. 2859 is to allow board members to hear testimony for a 

meeting canceled for lack of quorum, to attend informational meetings, and to discuss 

board business via social media; and to provide for electronic meeting notices. 

The Department of Human Resources Development supports this bill. 

We believe that the electronic notice requirement of this bill significantly 

enhances the ability of public agencies and boards to more widely publicize their 

meeting notices, which could lead to more public interest and participation in their 

proceedings.  Posting notices electronically is also a low-cost alternative to traditional 

posting methods that require expenditures for paper, copying, and distribution. 

In addition, the new permitted interactions allowed by this bill would:  

1) communicate to the public that its time spent appearing at meetings is valued 

because testimony will be received even if the meeting is cancelled; and 2) enable 
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agency and board members to interact more with the public—via informational meetings 

and social media—in order to receive input outside the formalities of a duly noticed 

formal meetings. 

S.B. No. 2859 encourages inclusive and participatory government for our 

citizenry.  We respectfully request that this Committee move this bill forward. 
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Senate Committee on Judiciary and Labor 
Senator Clayton Hee, Chairperson 

Senator Maile S.L. Shimabukuro, Vice Chairperson 
 

Wednesday, February 2, 2012 
9:30 a.m. 

Hawai‘i State Capitol, Room 016 
 

Testimony in SUPPORT of SB 2859, Relating to Open Government 
 

Thank you for the opportunity to submit testimony.  The Board of Education SUPPORTS SB 
2859.  
 
The purpose of this bill is to allow board members to hear testimony for a meeting canceled 
due to lack of quorum, to attend informational meetings, to discuss board business via social 
media and to utilize electronic means for filing notices.   
 
This bill provides the necessary safeguards to ensure the purpose of the Sunshine Law 
(openness and transparency in government) is maintained while recognizing changing needs.   
 
Allowing less than a quorum of board members to attend an informational briefing supports 
more thorough information gathering, greater understanding of various perspectives, and 
ultimately, more informed decision-making.   
 
SB 2859 also recognizes changing technology needs and the growing importance of social 
media by permitting less than a quorum of board members to discuss board business online.   
 
This bill also provides electronic posting methods that are feasible and that anticipate 
technology interruptions.   
 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide testimony in support of SB 2859. 
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TO: 	 The Honorable Clayton Yee, Chair
Senate Committee on Judiciary an 	 or

FROM: 	 Danny A. Mat
Council Chair

SUBJECT: HEARING i r3 E R	 2, 2012; TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF SB 2859,
RELATING TO OPEN GOVERNMENT

Thank you for the opportunity to testify in support of this important measure. The purposes of this
measure are to allow board members to hear testimony for a meeting canceled for lack of quorum, to
attend informational meetings on matters relating to board business, and to discuss board business via
social media. The measure also provides for electronic meeting notices.

The Maui County Council has not had the opportunity to take a formal position on this measure.
Therefore, I am providing this testimony in my capacity as an individual member of the Maui County
Council.

I support this measure for the following reasons:

1. Allowing Council committees to receive testimony at a properly noticed meeting for
which quorum is lacking honors the efforts made by members of the public to become
involved in the legislative process. It strikes the appropriate balance between allowing
those opinions to be voiced and restricting deliberations until a subsequent meeting can
be held for which quorum is present.

2. Public officials are often invited to participate in public gatherings, community events,
professional association conferences, professional development activities, and other
events. For Maui County Council members, these events may include conferences of the
National Association of Counties (NACo) and the Hawaii State Association of Counties
(HSAC). Currently, the Sunshine Law does not specifically address the ability of board
members to attend these events. The proposed measure is a step in the right direction.

3. 	 As reliance on social media flourishes, it is critical that the Sunshine Law be adapted to
address ways in which social media can promote open government. I support legislation
that would recognize social media as an opportunity to provide community outreach.

For the foregoing reasons, I support this measure.

The measure could be improved by: (a) exempting County councils from the Sunshine Law, as proposed
by HB 2742, relating to public agency meetings and records; (b) explicitly allowing for attendance by all
County Council members at governmental conferences and meetings; (c) deleting the requirement that
members attending informational meetings report on their attendance and matters presented and discussed
at the next duly noticed meeting of the board; and (d) deleting the requirement that board members list
their social media addresses or identifications, which may infringe on members' private communications.

ocs:proj:legis:121egis:12testimony:sb2859_paf12-023a_cmn
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The Division is responsible for implementing the licensing regulations for 

forty-seven (47) boards, commissions, and programs.  There are twenty-five (25) 

boards and commissions that are administratively attached to the Department.  The 

boards meet on a regular basis and would welcome the suggested amendments to 

Chapter 92, Hawaii Revised Statutes.  The measure will also be very beneficial to the 

consuming public. 

Thank you for the opportunity to testify in support of Senate Bill No. 2859. 
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Testimony to the Senate Committee on Judiciary and Labor 

Thursday, February 2, 2012 

9:30 a.m. 
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RE: SENATE BILL 2859 RELATING TO OPEN GOVERNMENT 

 

Chair Hee, Vice Chair Shimabukuro, and members of the committee: 

  

The Chamber of Commerce of Hawaii supports S.B. No. 2859. 

 

The Chamber is the largest business organization in Hawaii, representing more than 1,100 

businesses. Approximately 80% of our members are small businesses with less than 20 

employees. As the “Voice of Business” in Hawaii, the organization works on behalf of its 

members, which employ more than 200,000 individuals, to improve the state’s economic climate 

and to foster positive action on issues of common concern.  

 

The Chamber supports S.B. No. 2859 which proposes to:  

 Allow members of a board or commission to hear public testimony and presentations on 

items listed on a filed agenda at the time and place stated in the notice where the meeting, 

as noticed, is canceled as a matter of law due to a lack of quorum.   

 Allow less than a quorum of members of a board or commission to attend informational 

meetings or presentations on matters relating to official board business, provided that the 

meeting is not specifically organized for board members and that the members report 

back at the next board meeting.  

 Allow less than a quorum of members of a board or commission to discuss board or 

commission business via social media, provided that the discussion is continuously 

accessible for public viewing and participation. 

 Require state boards to electronically file their meeting notices under part I of chapter 92, 

Hawaii Revised Statutes (HRS) (Sunshine Law), on the State's electronic calendar, and to 

allow counties to electronically file such notices on the State's calendar or their official 

calendars. 

 

The Chamber supports this bill because it equitably addresses situations where members of the 

public, some of whom have traveled great distances to present testimony at the hearing, will be 

allowed to provide their testimony on the record.  It also allows members to attend meetings and 

gain insight on issues that maybe considered by the Board/Commission.  While we support the 

intent of the Sunshine Law, based on past practices and common sense, we believe that the 

proposed amendments will improve public participation and allow for the Board to gain 

additional insight while protecting the public’s right to know how decisions are made. 

 

Thank you for this opportunity to express our views. 
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RE:  S.B. 2859, Relating to the Open Government 

 
Good morning Chair Hee, Vice-Chair Shimabukuro, and members of the committee: 

 
My name is Karen Nakamura, Chief Executive Officer of the Building Industry 
Association of Hawaii (BIA-Hawaii). Chartered in 1955, BIA-Hawaii is a professional 
trade organization affiliated with the National Association of Home Builders, 
representing the building industry and its associates. BIA-Hawaii takes a leadership 
role in unifying and promoting the interests of the industry to enhance the quality of 
life for the people of Hawaii. 

 
BIA-HAWAII strongly supports S.B. No. 2859 which proposes to:  
 

 Allow members of a board or commission to hear public testimony and 
presentations on items listed on a filed agenda at the time and place stated 
in the notice where the meeting, as noticed, is canceled as a matter of law 
due to a lack of quorum.   

 Allow less than a quorum of members of a board or commission to attend 
informational meetings or presentations on matters relating to official board 
business, provided that the meeting is not specifically organized for board 
members and that the members report back at the next board meeting.  

 Allow less than a quorum of members of a board or commission to discuss 
board or commission business via social media, provided that the discussion 
is continuously accessible for public viewing and participation. 

 Require state boards to electronically file their meeting notices under part I 
of chapter 92, Hawaii Revised Statutes (HRS) (Sunshine Law), on the 
State's electronic calendar, and to allow counties to electronically file such 
notices on the State's calendar or their official calendars. 

 
BIA-Hawaii supports this bill because it equitably addresses situations where 
members of the public, some of whom have traveled great distances to present 
testimony at the hearing, will be allowed to provide their testimony on the record.  It 
also allows members to attend meetings and gain insight on issues that maybe 
considered by the Board/Commission.  While we support the intent of the Sunshine 
Law, based on past practices and common sense, we believe that the proposed 
amendments will improve public participation and allow for the Board to gain 
additional insight while protecting the public’s right to know how decisions are 
made.   
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Thank you for this opportunity to express our views. 

 
For the foregoing reasons, BIA-Hawaii strongly supports S.B. No. 2859. 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to testify. 

 

 
 
EVP/CEO 
BIA-Hawaii 

 



 

 
Written Statement of 

 
KARL FOOKS 

President 
Hawaii Strategic Development Corporation 

and 
Yuka Nagashima 

Executive Director and CEO 
High Technology Development Corporation  

 
before the 

SENATE COMMITTEE ON JUDICIARY AND LABOR 
February 2, 2012 

9:30 AM 
State Capitol, Conference Room 016 

 
In consideration of 

SB 2859 RELATING TO OPEN GOVERNMENT. 
 
 

 Chair Hee, Vice Chair Shimabukuro, and Members of the Committee on Judiciary and 
Labor: 
 
 The Hawaii Strategic Development Corporation (HSDC) and the High Technology 
Development Corporation (HTDC) support SB 2859, legislation to provide greater public access 
to board proceedings and to improve the performance of board members. 
  

HSDC and HTDC defer to the Office of Information Practices on the public impact of this 
bill. 

We would like to recommend that the legislation clarify who decides whether a board 
meeting canceled due to lack of quorum or terminated pursuant to section 92-3.5(c) may still 
receive testimony and presentations.  The proposed legislation does not require the board to 
receive testimony and presentations, but the convening board lacks a quorum for the board to 
decide to receive testimony or not. 

 
We also recommend the proposed requirement to post the notice at the site of the 

meeting be six calendar days before the meeting be dropped in favor of the previous 
requirement to post the notice at the site of the meeting whenever feasible.  Often meetings are 
held at locations where the board has no control over posted notices during the six calendar day 
period required by the proposed legislation. 
   

Thank you for the opportunity to submit testimony on this bill
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Testimony for JDL 2/2/2012 9:30:00 AM SB2859
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Testifier position: Support
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Submitted by: Glenn Shiroma
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Comments:
Support SB2859 to modernize the Sunshine Law, while enhancing public participation and government
transparency by creating three new permitted interactions regarding cancelled meetings, attending
informational and other meetings, and using social media.
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